BOARD OF EDUCATION

SPECIAL MEETING

BUDGET WORKSHOP
City Hall – Aldermen’s Chambers
February 21, 2009
9:00 A.M.

Opening Ceremonies: all rose and pledged allegiance

Roll Call: 

Present: Jodi Chevarella, Ken Marcucio, Sheila Parizo, Jim Stadt, Kim Kreiger. There is a quorum. 

Absent: Brad Tobin, Margo Bondi and Rebecca O’Hara.

Also present:, Superintendent Dr. Stephen Tracy and Business Manager Nancy O’Dea-Wyrick
Public Portion
Linda Romano – 304 Hawthorne Avenue, DHS teacher.  She had three children go through the school system.  She would like the board to look at the cuts before them. She believes the children are extremely important and cutting into the language program, where we are going into a global society, it is important that the children are exposed to languages. The tech ed program at the high school only offering woodshop as an option isn’t what colleges are looking for on a transcript. She thinks they would rather see technology etc. The para’s at the high school are tied to special ed students and also sub. The interns are used as subs, she is not sure how cost effective that is versus an intern. Can the board look at transportation costs for special ed? Students perform best in a smaller class environment. In this day and age of testing and assessment, it is important that each student have access to a teacher.
Carissa Riddle – 114 Sunset Drive She has a child in Bradley School. She has questions relating to the expenses for energy, heating and facilities. Half of Derby High School’s expenses at 293,000.00 is electric and heat, Irving School for oil is 71,000.00 and electricity 48,000.00 and at Bradley electric is 32,000.00 and oil at 58,000.00. What she is wondering is, what is the age of the systems? What about subsidizing of the school district through the state? Are there capital funds which can be infused? If energy type activities occur, can they offset and create some savings out of the facility line items to save some personnel? Is there a requirement for or has there been a conducting of a physical needs assessment of the plants and facilities and how often that occurs?  Whether or not the physical needs assessment shows the life cycle costs analysis of the energy system in there and where we are adding those life cycles? What energy opportunities have been explored and whether or not that has been pursued aggressively? There is potential for energy performance contracts. These contracts do an investment grade energy audit of the facilities and look at where we need improvements. Has the school board looked at the Connecticut Energy Efficiency Fund? Has there been any effort toward pursuing energy rate reduction toward buy-ins of the electric rates? 
Chantal Gerckens – 65 Hillcrest Avenue. She has two children in Bradley School and one soon to go to Bradley School. She noticed the number of teaching cut backs has changed somewhat. The loss of teachers at Bradley will directly affect her next year second and fourth grade children. Some of these teachers are the best thing to happen over recent years. It would be a shame to jeopardize the future of the children’s education by taking any of our teachers away. She feels it is ridiculous to take away the foreign language program at the middle school along with eliminating the computer/technical ed program. She also feels taking the media specialists away is a mistake. At Bradley school, the PTA does a lot of work there and before spending money for a clerk there, maybe the money could be put towards a teacher. ST. Mary’s ST. Michaels has a lot of parents help out at the library and save a teacher. 
Colleen Ezzo – 14 Lakeview Terrace. She has worked as a para professional in Derby for ten years and now represents nurses and para’s union. She is disappointed about cutting teachers and the para’s staff. When you increase a class size, teachers will still be required to instruct all of the students. The para’s responsibility was to help the students who have no ability to remain on task. The cutting of teachers and para’s will severely impact students. 
Linda Romano – 304 Hawthorne Avenue. She forgot to mention the valuable librarian at the high school. She works closely with her. Ms. Romano gets her students to research documents and they work together on that. The librarian uses UCONN’s library and the students have come back saying they were grateful on learning how to research. 
Carissa Riddle – 114 Sunset Drive She is the teachers or para professionals time for professional development a contractual arrangement? Or is it a matter of staffing? She would rather see the funds toward retaining a teacher or a para depending on resources available. 

? (Not identified)  – She wanted to clarify the media specialist is needed at the high school level. Also, she heard cutting down of students going to schools they should not be going to (ie: Irving vs Bradley). Children who have been at either of the schools for a lengthy amount of time should not be pulled out. 

Public Portion closed at 9:36 a.m.
Ms. Parizo thanked everyone for coming. The reality is bottom line the board is still 800,000.00 short in the budget. Taking it from here and putting it there isn’t going to help the bottom line. She appreciates all the suggestions pertaining to energy, there are energy projects going on with the middle school. 
FY 2010 Operating Budget:
Dr. Tracy started with a brief overview. The board received on Tuesday the Superintendent’s recommended budget. There were changes from the draft budget to this recommended budget. 
The recommended budget here today and then reacting to on Thursday does restore the world language program to the middle school. Everything is up for grabs until a final budget in June. Just because it is accepted here doesn’t mean it is in and solid for next year. 

This budget also reduces the number of paraprofessionals being eliminated from 14 to 12. 
Another change is health benefit increases which has been reduced from 12% to 10%. 

The budget today requests 17.4 million for the operation of schools for the coming school year. That is an increase of 5% or 828,000.00 over what the school board was allocated this current year. The operating budget of this year was at 16.6 million. There are a number of increases mandated including contractual increases, contracts already in place for next year, 10% increase in health benefits, increased costs of out of district placements, special needs services, local funds to offset the grants that used to be available and are suspected to no longer be. The budget assumes only three grants will be coming to Derby: Excess Costs Grants, Title I Grant, and the IDE Grant. There is an assortment of other increases; legal expenses related to contract negotiations, electric rates etc. All told, there are over a million dollars of additional spending that the board has very little choice to negotiate. 
If we took this year’s budget of 16.6 million and built in these mandatory increases you get to 18.3 million. 
There are a number of areas where we need to improve the operation of the school system. There are a number of proposals in this budget (less than there used to be from over 300,000.00 to 200,000.00) which includes assessment for accountability, curriculum development for the high school only, student motivation and engagement and self discipline (choice theory) and  professional development for teachers and support staff.
There are 6.8 teacher reductions in the schools. Three librarian positions are eliminated. Twelve para professional positions are gone. The Assistant Superintendent position is eliminated, clerical positions and a half custodial position is eliminated. The budget eliminates the teacher intern program. This bottom line has no teacher intern program, no athletic program at the middle school and eliminates the tech ed and computer program at the middle school. 
If you start with the 18.3 million, if we did everything we did this year, add all the things we must do, and add a couple hundred thousand to improve our curriculum and training, that’s the 18.3. The cuts take you down from that to about17.4 million.  The budget this year was 16.6 million, the difference 800,000.00 is the problem the board still needs to resolve. That leaves the board with an 800,000.00 gap that still needs to be figured out between now and June. That gap can only be closed in a combination of ways: help from the federal government, help from the state, increased local funding and further reductions in this budget. 
The new middle school budget has not been confirmed yet. The annual cost will be at 461,000.00 and the school will probably open after Christmas so that number will be cut in half. 

There is 110,000.00 for professional development. One bucket is 104,000.00 from the schools and the other 6,000.00 development per the superintendent’s contract. There is 20,000.00 for curriculum. 
Dr. Tracy has retained modest amounts of money for the schools to be devoted to professional development for teachers and support staff in the schools to help students. 

The curriculum development, Dr. Tracy is trying to hang onto it, which is usually held to develop a secondary alternative program which can yield significant savings in the subsequent year by bringing Derby youngsters back for currently out of district placements. 
The board had questions regarding the use of funds (50,000.00) for professional development. Dr. Tracy said it would be used for the improvement of student engagement, motivation and self discipline. It would help the staff be more expert in child development and in how to motivate students to be engaged. There would be more books and materials to be placed in the professional libraries around the system along with blogging. The materials would cover child and adolescence psychology, Choice Theory and motivation and engagement. Also funded would be to offer the Glasser Institute’s basic intensive training week to a number of staff. This is the first step in certification in Choice Theory and reality counseling. Also, for those who go through the summer training and interested in more intensive experience would be on-site coaching. The reading and blogging, the summer training and the in-class coaching comes to 50,000.00. 
Ms. O’Dea-Wyrick said one of the things to remember in a changing environment is the same skills are not going to get people to the finish line. They need to get new ways of looking at things and new skills to deal with them. The more tools we can give to the folks we have, the better off they will be and the better off the students will be. 

Ms. Chevarella asked how many people Dr. Tracy anticipated would be willing to participate in this program. Dr. Tracy said in August there were three dozen people. 
Ms. Kreiger said she feels the percentage of disruptive kids is a small percentage. 
Ms. Kreiger feels it is imperative to retain the high school media specialist (even at half –time while being a consultant at the other schools) due to the upcoming NEASC accreditation coming up. 

Mr. Marcucio feels if there is anything new in this budget, it should be cut, (brand new initiatives) if something had a modest increase fine. 
The board is looking at taking out initiatives except the 10,000.00 curriculum at the high school and take out the testing and accountability system and take professional development back to where it was last year. 

They may take out a maintenance person at the middle school. 

One library clerk will be at Irving School.

Ms. Kreiger asked if there is a way to cut back in support services. Have all the areas been looked at (ie: special ed support staff). Dr. Tracy will work with Dr. Napton on this. 
Ms. Kreiger asked if there is still Junior Achievement. Dr. Tracy said no. Dr. Tracy and Mr. Thompson are looking at with 10,000.00 in this recommended budget is to create the enterprise center. It is modeled on the Junior Achievement idea. 

Ms. Kreiger asked if there has been a cost review on the intern versus substitutes program. Nancy said yes. Right now there are about 8 ½ interns on staff. If we take out the intern program we would leave that substitute number flat. At this point, if we put the equivalent of one intern back at each school, it is an addition of 24,000.00 to put into the budget. That would have a dedicated substitute at each school site. 
(There is a break where maybe a new tape was not put in!!!!)
Ms. O’Dea-Wyrick reiterated the proposals. 
They will eliminate two clerks and bring back the library media specialist as a full-time or half-time position (however more review is needed on this), also all new initiatives that don’t take the budget to a zero percent increase of retaining 10,000.00 for curriculum development for the high school for NEASC. The rest is the alternative education program, which would have to come out of the current professional development line item. 
The Middle School maintenance position and the over-time associated with it will be taken out. 
The support services for Special Ed will be looked at for contracting out.
 They will add 24,000.00 back in for interns and there are questions for enrollment for tech education and what is the plan for virtual high school. 
They will get rid of the cell phones. 
The I.T. Squad may be eliminated. Nancy said that is all the desk-top stuff at all of the schools and building the network and keeping the servers running.  
The H.R. clerical support will be taken out. 

There is also the question of taking back the increase that was given to the I.T. Manager.

They need to work up the cost of bringing back one teacher, two teacher, three teacher, four teacher all at the elementary level and how that would impact the class size.

Regarding the middle school sports, they will look at the highest participation of middle school sports and to look at what would make sense to bring back and what could be funded from the athletic fund. 

Mr. Marcucio asked about the legal services line item. He wanted to know if they could drop it by 10,000.00. Dr, Tracy said there is an additional 20,000.00 because it is a contract year for the teachers. 
Mr. Marcucio also asked about the difference in the salary for the human resources. Dr. Tracy said that is already on the list for additional clerical assistance to be cut. 

There will be a special Board of Education meeting on February 26, 2009 at the High School Auditorium at 6:30 p.m.
Adjournment:
Motion by Ken Marcucio to adjourn, second by Kim Kreiger, all in favor. Meeting adjourned at 12:45 p.m.

Respectfully Submitted

Denise Cesaroni

Recording Secretary

***These minutes are subject to the approval of the Board of Education at their next regularly scheduled meeting. 
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